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Introduction

The global economic and financial crisis is already causing a considerable slowdown in most 
developed countries. Governments around the world are trying to contain the crisis, although 
the future economic activity presents a mixed picture. While developed countries are 
experiencing some of the sharpest contractions, households in developing countries are much 
more vulnerable and likely to experience acute negative consequences in the short- and long-
term.

Globalization presents opportunities as well as challenges for economic and social progress. It 
is thus important to note that economic and social policies are mutually reinforcing. The 
prospect of a prolonged increase in unemployment, deepening poverty and inequality, are 
issues of major concern. In this regard, there is need to consider, a) what the global financial 
turmoil means for the social sector in developing countries, and b) what developing country 
policy-makers, both legislators and members of the executive, need know to be able to 
institute appropriate responsive measures that will meet the social needs of their populations.

Sustained economic growth can contribute significantly to poverty reduction. Indeed, 
countries that have enjoyed economic growth for long periods of time have witnessed marked 
declines in poverty incidence. But an economic and financial crisis could frustrate such 
development. Even though countries can recover quickly from the crisis, they may not return 
to the same growth path as before the crisis, thus delaying further the economic development 
process.

Implications of the global crisis for Social Development

Vulnerable groups, especially in developing countries, are being adversely impacted by the 
global financial crisis, economic meltdown, and higher food and fuel prices. The impact of 
rising food prices has negative consequences for poverty reduction and it can jeopardize the 
gains made in many developing countries. Other impact channels could be through labour 
markets, trade and trade prices, migration and remittances, foreign direct investment (FDI), 
Aid, among others. 

Vulnerability is heightened if, at the same time, governments are constrained in cushioning 
the impacts due to limited institutional capacity and fiscal resources. In developing countries 
with limited institutional capacity to expand spending for vulnerable groups, it will be critical 
to aim investment support at ensuring continued, and if possible, expanded delivery of core 
services such as health, education, and basic public administration as well as basic 
infrastructure, and wherever possible, to reinforce and improve access to safety net 
programmes such as public employment. 

The International Monetary Fund in its assessment of the impact of the global financial crisis 
on Sub-Saharan Africa, notes that the downturn in global growth, the decline in most 
commodity prices, and tighter credit have significantly worsened the economic outlook for 
sub-Saharan Africa. Any policy response must take into account the impact on the poor and 
seek to incorporate social safety nets.
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The bulk of the income of the poor (up to 80% based on some estimates) is spent on food, 
which makes them most vulnerable to increases in food prices. It is important to note that 
urban as well as rural poor are affected by increased food prices. The nutrition and health of 
children in poor households are put to risk as expenditure on food is cut back in response to 
rising food prices. Poor nutrition in the early years of life retards child growth, cognitive and 
learning ability, and schooling attainments. 

The meeting of the High –level Group on Education for All (EFA) held from 16 to 18 
December in Oslo, Norway, adopted the Oslo Declaration which stated, among others, that “it 
will be imperative to protect and insulate the world’s poorest children, youth and adults from 
the worst effects of the crisis, as they carry the least responsibility for these events. The crisis 
should not serve as justification for any reduction in national spending and international aid to 
education. Instead, steadfast support for achieving the internationally agreed development 
goals, including the EFA and Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) is more vital than it 
was before the crisis”.

Policy Responses to the global crisis

Social investment is a productive factor and in the context of the current global crisis, 
expenditure on essential human capital development and protection of the vulnerable should 
be enhanced and not compromised as it is the key to future progress. 

Governments need to walk a tightrope to conserve gains in economic stability without 
aggravating the impact of the slowing external demand on domestic activity and especially on 
the poor. In particular, Sub-Saharan Africa has made major progress in strengthening its 
policies in recent years, but the continent remains vulnerable to exogenous shocks. Sustaining 
that progress will be the major concern in the coming years, and international support will 
continue to be vital.

Consideration need to be taken of the call by the World Bank President Zoellick, for  the 
creation of vulnerability funds, to be fed by developed countries with an amount of 0.7% of 
their respective stimulus packages to assist developing countries that can’t afford bailouts and 
deficits. 

The focus of vulnerability funds could target the:

 Creation of safety net programmes;
 Food-for-work programmes;
 Seed and fertilizer projects;
 Maternal and child nutrition projects; and
 School meal programmes.

It should be underlined that investments in health, education and nutrition must be more than 
temporary poverty relief, they are investments in human capital.

Development partners should continue to honor and even scale up aid commitments. Current 
financing constraints make it even more important for donors to ensure, in keeping with the 
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Paris Declaration, that aid is predictable, transparent, and aligned with the policy priorities of 
the recipients. 

There is need for coordinated global policy options in order to strengthen national and 
international efforts centered on jobs, sustainable enterprises, quality public services, 
protecting people whilst safeguarding rights and promoting participation. It is therefore 
important to reiterate and embrace the Decent Work Agenda and the Declaration on Social 
Justice for a Fair Globalization as ways of dealing with the social dimension of globalization.

The principles for promoting recovery and development in countries, should take into account 
the following, among others:

a) enhancing support to vulnerable women and men hit hard by the crisis including youth 
at risk, low-wage, low-skilled, informal economy and migrant workers;

b) increasing equal access and opportunities for skills development, quality training and 
education to prepare recovery, including tertiary education and life-long learning;

c) engaging in social dialogue, such as tripartism and collective bargaining between 
employers and workers as constructive processes to maximize the impact of crisis 
responses to the needs of the real economy; and

d) ensuring that short term actions are coherent with economic, social and environmental 
sustainability;

e) addressing issues of sustainability and continued growth through capacity-building in 
order to help sub-Saharan countries producing appropriate product and competing in 
international markets.

Sustainable social protection systems to assist the vulnerable can prevent increased poverty, 
address social hardship, while also helping to stabilize the economy and maintain and 
promote employability. In developing countries, social protection systems can also alleviate 
poverty and contribute to national economic and social development. In this regard, countries 
should give consideration, as appropriate, to building adequate social protection for all, 
drawing on a basic social protection floor including;  access to health care, income security 
for the elderly and persons with disabilities, child benefits and income security combined with 
public employment guarantee schemes for the unemployed and working poor.

As suggested by the Overseas Development Institute (ODI), there is need for a Global Poverty 
Alert System to monitor the economic and social impact of the crisis.

Developing countries need to set up national crisis task-forces as proposed by ODI. It is 
important to note that countries that are not competitive or have not responded to the crisis are 
not well positioned to gain from any global recovery. Thus, much of the responsibility lies 
within developing countries themselves.

The international community needs to provide the global public goods to foster growth that is 
more resilient to crises. This means effective reform of global governance systems with a new 
voice for emerging and developing countries. To this end, the United Nations (UN) needs to 
establish its role in leading global debate on issues of worldwide concern.  


